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JOE BRESSI, 2014 PENNSYLVANIA 

SPORTS HALL OF FAME INDUCTEE 

HON. LOU BARLETTA 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. BARLETTA. Mr. Speaker, I am proud to 
recognize Joe Bressi for his recent induction 
into the Pennsylvania Sports Hall of Fame. 

Mr. Bressi has had a long and successful 
career as an athletic coach, where he has 
demonstrated an exceptional ability to lead his 
teams to victory. His career highlights include: 

Ten seasons as the head coach of the 
Bishop McDevitt High School girls basketball 
program, finishing with a 238–40 record, eight 
conference titles, five District 3 titles, and ap-
pearances in two state championships. 

Eight years with the Bloomsburg University 
women’s basketball program, where he fin-
ished with a 175–47 record and led the team 
to seven PSAC East titles, one PSAC playoff 
title, and four NCAA Division II tournaments. 
During the 1988–1989 season, his team be-
came the first NCAA Division II women’s team 
to go undefeated. 

Six years with the Lycoming College men’s 
basketball program, where the team had a 
record of 97–53 and reached the NCAA Divi-
sion III tournament twice. 

For his hard work and dedication, Mr. Bressi 
was inducted into the Pennsylvania Basketball 
Hall of Fame, two regional chapters of Penn-
sylvania’s Sports Hall of Fame, and the Hall of 
Fame at East Stroudsburg where he attended 
college. During his time at Lycoming, he re-
ceived the Middle Atlantic Conference Coach 
of the Year award twice. He also coached 
three Freedom Conference Players of the 
Year, two rookies of the year, and nine all- 
conference picks. 

In 2000, Mr. Bressi left Lycoming College to 
become the director of athletics for Central 
Dauphin High School, where he worked for 11 
years. Mr. Bressi retired, but shortly returned 
to coaching in 2013 as the head girl’s basket-
ball coach at Bishop McDevitt High School. 

Mr. Speaker, Mr. Bressi has shown out-
standing athletic achievement and coaching 
ability, leading his teams over 500 victories. 
Therefore, I commend him on his induction 
into the Pennsylvania Sports Hall of Fame and 
wish him the best in his future endeavors. 

f 

HONORING CONGRESSMAN HENRY 
WAXMAN AND CONGRESSMAN 
GEORGE MILLER ON THEIR RE-
TIREMENT 

SPEECH OF 

HON. BETTY McCOLLUM 
OF MINNESOTA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, December 10, 2014 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay 
tribute to the career of Congressman GEORGE 
MILLER. 

I had the pleasure of serving on the Edu-
cation and Workforce Committee with 
GEORGE. During his time in Congress, Con-
gressman MILLER has been an outspoken 
leader on issues related to health care, work-
ers’ rights, and quality education. His leader-
ship, knowledge, and mentorship will be sorely 
missed in Congress. 

Congressman MILLER’s legacy spans many 
issues facing Americans including raising the 
minimum wage, improving conditions for work-
ers, fighting for equal pay for women, pro-
tecting the environment and bettering our edu-
cation system. His 40 years of tireless service 
have undoubtedly positively improved the lives 
of countless Americans. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in honoring the service of Congressman 
GEORGE MILLER. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE WEBB CITY 
CARDINALS 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize the Webb City football team for winning 
their fifth straight state football championship. 

The Webb City Cardinals clenched their fifth 
consecutive state title by defeating the Cape 
Central Tigers 48–21. Through their hard work 
and excellence on and off the field, the Car-
dinals have developed into a truly great cham-
pionship team. 

I also want to commend Head Coach John 
Roderique for a job well-done on developing 
such a strong football program. In his 18 years 
of coaching the Cardinals, his teams have 
won ten of the school’s 13 state titles. 

The Webb City community is rightly proud of 
this astonishing group of young and talented 
student-athletes. I urge my colleagues to join 
me in congratulating the Webb City Cardinals 
as they celebrate their fifth consecutive State 
Championship. 

f 

FAREWELL REMARKS 

HON. MIKE McINTYRE 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. MCINTYRE. Mr. Speaker, what a bless-
ing it has been to serve in the United States 
Congress! Indeed, it has been a dream come 
true—an opportunity to make a positive dif-
ference in the lives of the people back home 
and the communities in which we live, work, 
worship, retire, and play. 

Over the course of 18 years in Congress, 
we have been blessed to have accomplished 
a great deal together with the citizens of the 
Seventh Congressional District. 

This job could not have been done without 
the people, purpose, and partnerships that 
have been integral to our work. 

Indeed, none of this would have been pos-
sible without the strong support of my family— 
my wonderfully amazing, astute and astound-
ing wife Dee, without whose wisdom, counsel, 
inspiration, analysis, steadfast partnership, 
and love I would have never been able to 
run—much less survived—in public service; 
and my two sons, Joshua and Stephen, 
whose imagination, intelligence, and insight, 
as well as their proclivity for the pragmatic, 
practical, and positive aspects of politics and 
public service (not to mention patience with 
having to eat a lot of barbecue and chicken 
bog!) always kept our serious perspective for 

the future balanced with laughter and common 
sense. 

And I would like to extend a personal token 
of my appreciation to my wonderful staff 
throughout these years. These individuals 
have graciously given their very best in the 
service of their country and our district, and I 
am grateful for their work and their friendship. 
Indeed, through teamwork and loyalty, they 
have demonstrated what it truly means to an-
swer the high calling of public service. 

I owe a special thanks to my colleagues 
here in Congress who have worked diligently 
with us, reaching across the aisle to find real 
solutions to our nation’s greatest challenges 
and to help our great state to prosper. 

It has been a blessing to serve alongside 
these men and women who have devoted 
their lives to public service. 

Thank you especially to my friends in the 
Congressional Prayer Caucus and in the Con-
gressional Prayer Breakfast for the friendships 
that have transcended party labels and fo-
cused on answering the call that the good 
Lord has laid upon our hearts to help the peo-
ple back home and across the nation. 

Second, it has been the purpose which has 
guided our actions: 

My favorite Old Testament verse is from the 
Book of Proverbs (29:18 a): ‘‘Where there is 
no vision, the people perish.’’ 

During my 18 years here, we have sought 
to pursue a vision that offers hope to others 
and a bright future for our next generation. 

It was in June of 1973, as rising high school 
senior, that I attended a student leadership 
seminar, the Washington Workshops Congres-
sional Seminar. 

I had just visited my then-freshman Con-
gressman, Charlie Rose, and I meandered 
over to the Senate side to find the senior Sen-
ator for North Carolina, a white-haired gen-
tleman who quoted Scripture as an old country 
lawyer, Sam Ervin, Jr. 

He was conducting something called the 
‘‘Watergate hearings.’’ 

All three national TV networks were there. 
I waited in line and stood in the back of the 

hearing room on the day that John Dean 
began his testimony, which was the beginning 
of the end of the Nixon White House—a day 
I’ll never forget. 

I went home for my senior year of high 
school and came back to DC the next sum-
mer, 1974, as an intern for my Congressman. 
That was the summer that Nixon resigned. 

I decided to major in political science as I 
headed off to the University of North Carolina 
that August, thinking that, ‘‘maybe someday I’ll 
get to come back to this place.’’ 

And 22 years later, that dream came true. 
‘‘How could you be interested in politics?’’ 

everyone asked. ‘‘It’s so dirty, so corrupt,’’ 
they said. 

I gave them the same answer then that I 
gave people when I first ran 18 years ago, 
that I still give today: ‘‘If all the people with the 
right motives stay out of politics, then who’s 
left to run our government?’’ 

‘‘If we who are serious about our faith and 
our vision don’t become involved, then by defi-
nition, there is going to be a void.’’ 

We should remember that so many times 
the world says, ‘‘you must be successful,’’ but 
the key to success is first being faithful. 

We must be faithful to our calling—answer-
ing the call that God has laid upon our hearts. 

‘‘He who is faithful in little will be faithful in 
much.’’ 
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If we are faithful in the opportunities we 

have, then God will grant success in His tim-
ing; after all, isn’t that what really counts—how 
we are using our time during the time we have 
on this earth? 

Third, it has been the partnerships: 
In eastern North Carolina, we have dem-

onstrated that public service is a partnership 
between constituents and the representative 
they entrust to speak on their behalf. 

For us, this steadfast partnership has been 
forged by putting policy over politics, issues 
over ideology, dialogue over dollars, and co-
operation over campaigning. 

This partnership has transcended politics 
and allowed us to accomplish monumental 
tasks, such as quadrupling the number of vet-
erans’ clinics in our area, passing the tobacco 
buyout, expanding our military bases, estab-
lishing an economic commission to promote 
jobs and fight poverty—and ensuring that the 
North Carolina coast will continue to be an 
economic engine and environmental treasure. 

We also have built new fire and police sta-
tions, town halls, and workforce development 
centers; opened new farmers’ markets and 
senior centers; improved airports and the Wil-
mington Port; and expanded educational and 
recreational opportunities for our children and 
youth. 

We have helped thousands of constituents 
from all walks of life in ways that have signifi-
cantly impacted their lives. None of this could 
have been accomplished without the strong 
commitment of my family, the hard work of my 
staff, and—especially—the willingness of peo-
ple throughout our region to put partisanship 
aside and work together to get things done for 
the betterment of eastern North Carolina. 

Indeed, I am grateful to all of the Demo-
crats, Republicans, and Independents with 
whom we have successfully worked through 
nine general elections over 18 years. 

People, purpose, partnerships: if we all re-
member these three ingredients and remain 
faithful to our calling, then we will have the 
recipe for success. 

I close with the words of Adlai Stevenson, 
former UN Ambassador and Presidential can-
didate whom I quoted on the night of my first 
election in 1996, and which are a reminder of 
what has been a solemn and exciting duty: 

‘‘Trust the people, trust their good sense, 
their decency . . . their faith. Trust them with 
the facts. Trust them with the great decisions. 
And fix as our guiding star the passion to cre-
ate a society . . . where no American is held 
down by race or color, by worldly condition or 
social status, from gaining what his character 
earns him as an American citizen, as a human 
being and as a child of God.’’ 

May God grant us the wisdom and the will 
to find the way to be moving always to an 
even better and brighter day. And by His 
grace, we will! 

f 

TRIBUTE TO EDWIN J. SIMCOX 

HON. TODD ROKITA 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. ROKITA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and salute a remarkable Hoosier, 
Mr. Edwin (Ed) J. Simcox, for his retirement 
as CEO of the Indiana Energy Association. I 

wish to express my heartfelt gratitude and ap-
preciation for his leadership and service to our 
community, state, and country. 

Ed was born in LaPorte, Indiana and holds 
an A.B degree in Government and Economics 
from Indiana University and a J.D. degree 
from the Indiana University School of Law. Ed 
served as President of the Indiana Electric As-
sociation and helped guide a merger with the 
Indiana Gas Association in 2004 to form the 
Indiana Energy Association, where he served 
as CEO from 2010 to 2014. He currently 
serves as the President Emeritus of the Indi-
ana Energy Association. 

Ed has served Hoosiers in numerous capac-
ities at the state level, including as Secretary 
of the State Highway Commission, Secretary 
of the Indiana Public Service Commission, and 
legal deputy of the office of the Reporter of 
the Indiana Supreme Court. 

Hoosiers might look at my early public serv-
ice career and rightfully assume it is com-
parable to Ed’s. We were both on staff before 
serving as Indiana Secretary of State for two 
terms. We were both among the youngest 
elected secretaries of state at the time we 
took office. We also earned our J.D. from Indi-
ana University School of Law. As someone 
who followed a similar career path as me, I 
frequently sought his counsel, and continue to 
do so as a Member of Congress. 

Ed has also served on many other boards 
and commissions over the years for both pub-
lic and private entities. He has dedicated his 
professional life to serving Hoosiers and im-
proving the quality of life in Indiana. On behalf 
of all Hoosiers, thank you Ed, for all you have 
done and continue to do for the people of Indi-
ana. Enjoy your well-deserved retirement. 

f 

HONORING CLEOTHA SADDLER 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable hero, 
Cleotha Saddler. 

Cleotha Saddler was born on February 1, 
1945 in Illinois to Garfield Allen and Viola Orr. 
She grew up in a home with six other relatives 
until her father decided he would raise her in 
Memphis, TN. Cleotha attended Mississippi 
Valley State University where she earned mul-
tiple degrees in elementary education. She 
later married Frank Saddler, Jr., settled in 
Marks, MS, and gave birth to nine children. 

Today, Cleotha, also known as ‘‘Cleo’’ or 
‘‘Lou’’, is the rock of her family. She continues 
to care for her children, and take care of her 
grandchildren. Over the course of her life, she 
has contributed to her community tremen-
dously. Her name has become one so com-
mon for helping others that the desire from 
others to want to help even her grandchildren 
has increased. She is most known in her ef-
forts for raising money for those in need. 

In 2005, she stood at the main intersection 
in Marks, MS tirelessly to gather donations 
from townspeople to send to Louisiana for 
Hurricane Katrina victims. In addition to that, 
she is never been reluctant to gather dona-
tions in that same way for families who cannot 
afford to pay for the funerals and burials of 
their loved ones. She comforts those families, 

not just with funds but with endless visits and 
‘‘check-in’’ calls. She also helps organizations 
to decorate and/or cook for different events in 
the community. She is one that is very sup-
portive of the school system, in reference to 
achieving adequate education. Cleotha is 
never hesitant to help anyone in any way that 
she possibly can. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Mrs. Cleotha Saddler for she is 
definitely the epitome of an unsung hero. 

f 

FAREWELL STATEMENT 

HON. MICHAEL H. MICHAUD 
OF MAINE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. MICHAUD. Mr. Speaker, as my time as 
a Member of Congress is coming to an end, 
I want to thank the people of Maine’s Second 
District for allowing me the privilege of rep-
resenting them here in the People’s House. 

From Fort Kent to Lewiston and Franklin 
County to Washington County, Mainers have 
shared with me their lives, their hopes and 
their concerns. We have worked together to 
improve our transportation infrastructure— 
which is pretty important when you represent 
the largest geographic district east of the Mis-
sissippi. We’ve worked together to stop bad 
trade deals from taking away good jobs; and 
to attract new businesses to Maine’s increas-
ingly diverse and innovative economy. I’ve 
been down on the clam flats, hiked our new 
and growing recreational trails and walked the 
floors of our mills. I couldn’t have asked for 
better ‘‘bosses’’ than the men and women of 
the Second District. 

I’m proud of everything we have accom-
plished together. We’ve helped support inno-
vative small businesses across Maine through 
the Northern Border Regional Commission. 
We’ve protected and created new jobs in 
places like DFAS at Limestone. We’ve ex-
panded access to affordable quality 
healthcare. We’ve taken steps to strengthen 
manufacturing in Maine by ensuring that our 
service members wear American-made foot-
wear. 

I’m particularly honored by the work I’ve 
been able to do with our veterans. During my 
time in Congress and with the support of our 
local veterans’ organizations, we expanded 
access to care—making it easier for veterans 
in the County to get care at Cary Medical 
Center, so they don’t have to take time off 
from their jobs and travel hundreds of miles, 
round-trip, to Togus. Working together, we en-
sured that aging veterans could always access 
affordable and quality healthcare at state vet-
erans homes. We secured additional re-
sources to confront the very serious problem 
of veterans’ homelessness. We strengthened 
the GI Bill, making it easier for veterans to ac-
cess important education and training opportu-
nities. 

I’d like to thank my fellow delegation mem-
bers—Representative CHELLIE PINGREE, and 
Senators ANGUS KING and SUSAN COLLINS. It’s 
been a pleasure partnering with them over the 
years on a number of issues critical to 
Mainers. I’d also like to thank my staff, who 
have helped me always meet the needs of my 
constituents. They include Peter Chandler, 
John Graham, Diane Smith, Jane Calderwood, 
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